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The Commission has issued a proposed complaint and consent order to address narrow 
competitive concerns associated with ZF Friedrichshafen AG’s proposed $12.4 billion 
acquisition of TRW Automotive Holdings Corp.1  Specifically, we have reason to believe that 
this proposed acquisition is likely to substantially reduce competition in the manufacture and sale 
of heavy vehicle tie rods in North America.  The proposed remedy, which involves a divestiture 
of TRW’s linkage and suspension business in North America and Europe, addresses our 
competitive concerns and will bolster the viability of the divested business in the hands of a 
buyer, without eliminating efficiencies that otherwise might arise from the combination of the 
two companies. 

ZF and TRW are global automotive parts manufacturers.  Both companies manufacture 
and sell a wide variety of components for discrete systems within a motor vehicle such as the 
chassis, powertrain, and suspension systems.  They each have production facilities located 
throughout the United States, Canada, and Mexico. 

The proposed transaction will create the second-largest global auto parts supplier.  Our 
competitive concerns arise from a limited aspect of the proposed combination, namely, its likely 
effect in the market for the manufacture and sale of heavy vehicle tie rods for customers in North 
America.  Tie rods are part of a motor vehicle’s steering and linkage system; they are rigid 
connectors that link the wheels to the vehicle’s steering control mechanism.  To perform their 
intended function within the linkage systems of vehicles weighing six tons or more, these tie 
rods have to be large (approximately three to six 
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Despite Commissioner Wright’s insistence to the contrary, our inquiry extended beyond 
consideration of market concentration and application of the Guidelines presumption of 
competitive harm.  We also examined the transaction’s likely anticompetitive effects, and are 
satisfied that there is sufficient evidence to support the issuance of our complaint and proposed 
consent order.7  As noted above, we are particularly concerned that the transaction is likely to 
enhance the potential for coordination.8  As set forth in the Guidelines, the Commission is likely 
to challenge a merger under a coordinated effects theory if:  “(1) the merger would significantly 
increase concentration and lead to a moderately or highly concentrated market; (2) that market 
shows no.
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against potential deviation from, a coordinated scheme.  Specifically, as remaining duopolists 
with nearly equal shares (41% and 58%, respectively), the combined firm and Urresko would 
have greater incentives to take advantage of a market with relatively few customers that purchase 
homogeneous products through individual purchase orders rather than long-term supply 
contracts.  They would also find it easier to divide customers and monitor their allocations.   

Our concern that the merger may enhance the relevant market’s vulnerability to 
coordination is backed by the well-accepted view that markets with only two or three firms are 
more conducive to anticompetitive outcomes than markets with four or more firms.13  The 
proposed merger would eliminate a third competitor and create greater symmetry between the 
two remaining firms. 

Additionally, there is no evidence that fringe competitors, which


